MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 7 December 2015 – 7.00pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session was held between 7.00pm and 7.15pm.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Terry Williams and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present for some of the meeting.
Clerk confirmed that, in line with MCC policy, the Full Council Meeting was being taped, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
188/15
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr Graham Willcocks and Cllr John Williams.
189/15
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hine and Cllr Hall both declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 7a (Planning item – NP/15/0526/FUL).
190/15
To consider erasing the digital voice recording of the 5 October 2015 Full Council meeting. Cllr Hughes confirmed that this could not yet be considered. He added that the Clerk had spoken  with the Information Commissioner’s Office following the recent FoI request (see 177/15) and they had confirmed that the digital voice recording could not be erased until 6 months after the date of the last letter (4 November 2015).
191/15
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 9 November 2015. Clerk confirmed a slight amendment to 186/15 (a) – postage to replace posters. After this amendment, Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 9 November 2015 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 5 in favour, 1 abstention.
192/15
Matters Arising from the Full Council meeting held on 9 November 2015. Cllr Terry Williams asked for clarification on items 177/15, 183/15 and 186/15, together with an update on any Cobb’s Field developments, as he had been absent from the 9 November 2015 meeting. Members clarified issues and confirmed the success of the bonfire night held in Manorbier.  

193/15
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· Speed checks in Jameston had now been undertaken and Ben Blake at Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) was collating the data. PCC had suggested erecting speed camera signs alongside the 30 mph speed signs, at both ends of Jameston. Members thought this a good idea and were content for the County Councillor to progress matters.

· He had received a number of contacts from local residents about the proposed closure of The Avenue Clinic, Tenby. Costs to keep the building open are high, including costs of a new roof. An alternative facility would be available at Pembroke Dock. Members expressed concern about the proposal and the welfare of users of this facility.

· Following a recent seminar about the Housing Act Wales 2014, PCC now have to agree, by February 2016, the number of pitches it will have to provide for gypsies and travellers in the county. MCC had yet to receive news on the proposed Wynd Hill development.

· Work on drains in Manorbier Newton will be undertaken in the New Year.

194/15
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes brought forward the correspondence 
folder. Clerk and Cllr Hughes highlighted the following which had been deemed ‘Urgent/Important’;
· SEPCHN event at New Hedges on 12 January 2016 at 2pm. Chair of Hywel Dda University Health Board will be the guest speaker.

· PCC notification of refuse and recycling collections over the Christmas period.

· Public Notice of road closure in Manorbier on 8 December 2015.

· Police and Crime Commissioner newsletter and request to complete a survey on how much should be paid to Dyfed-Police through the Council Tax Precept. Clerk agreed to send the appropriate link to all councillors online. Deadline 8 January 2016.

· PCC request to complete Precept Requirements proforma by 15 January 2016. PCC had set the tax base for MCC’s area as being at Band ‘D’ equivalent of £628.83.

· PCC email requesting completion of survey on PCC’s budget savings and provision of services. Clerk was asked to copy to all councillors online and to Helen Brickell.
· Closing statement from PCC on the National Non-Domestic Rate for Skrinkle Community Centre (£0).

· Invite from Simon Thomas, AC/AM, to a public meeting to discuss GP Services in South Pembrokeshire on 17 December 2015 in Tenby. Members noted details.


All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be 
viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings (from about 6.45pm) and/or by contacting 
Ian Morris, Clerk, after meetings.

195/15
To receive and consider the following planning applications and other notices;


Cllr Hall and Cllr Hine left the room at this point (7.40pm).

a) NP/15/0526/FUL – New clubhouse at Buttyland Caravan Park, Station Road, Manorbier. Cllr Hughes reported that PCNPA had now responded to the 12 queries raised by MCC at its last two meetings. Cllr Hughes read out the responses from the Planning Officer, PCNPA, although Members noted that some queries were still to be clarified by the planning officer, including those on capacity of the sewerage system/cesspit (Environment Agency and Welsh Water comments awaited). Clerk reported that he had also spoken to the Licensing Team at PCC, as PCNPA had referred to Licensing issues in their reply. Clerk said that the team were aware of this planning application but had not seen it. They confirmed that they would need to copy any license application to the Fire Service for comments and also confirmed that use of the club house was currently limited to caravan users and their day guests but was not available to the general public. Cllr Hughes said that a number of queries raised by MCC had not yet been answered or clarified. Cllr Marcia Kidney remarked that the design of the new clubhouse was a big improvement on the current facilities and expressed concern about a further deferral on a decision by MCC. Members agreed but acknowledged that any delay was not of MCC’s making, as answers to some queries were still awaited. Cllr Long proposed that MCC review the outstanding information when it arrived from PCNPA and then make a decision on this case. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – 4 in favour.

Cllr Hall and Cllr Hine returned to the room at 7.53pm.

b) NP/15/0557/FUL – Retrospective consent for steps at Long Park Cottage, Manorbier. Cllr Hall briefed councillors on the location and said that the 10 steps only had a minimal affect on the adjoining footpath. One neighbour had expressed concern about the work. Members discussed the number of retrospective planning applications that were being sent through for comment, including this case. Members agreed each case should be treated on its merits but considered retrospective applications were in most cases an abuse of the planning system. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this application be recommended for refusal and that MCC’s concern on the number of retrospective planning applications being considered be conveyed to PCNPA. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour. 
c) T26/15/MH – Tree Works at Lydstep Caravan Park, Lydstep. Cllr Hine proposed recommending approval of this application. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
d) T27/15/MH – Tree Works at Lydstep Caravan Park, Lydstep. Cllr Long proposed recommending approval of this application. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
e) One other planning notice was noted. 
196/15
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 October 2015 to 13 November 2015. Clerk’s statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £16,054.21 and that transactions totalling £456.73 had cleared the account. Payments totalling £274.84 had yet to clear the account. Cllr Terry Williams commended Logan Cardy’s sign work at Jameston Play Area. The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account stood at £18,822.45. Cllr Hall proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.


197/15

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters;
· Jameston Play Area – Cllr Hughes reported that he had spoken with Des Donaghy (T/A Alliance Lifting) and he had taken away, repaired and re-installed the swings all within two days. Cllr Hughes said he would ring Mr Donaghy to thank him for undertaking this work swiftly and would ask him for an invoice for his work. Members were very grateful for the speed and efficiency shown by Mr Donaghy in undertaking this work.

· Casual Vacancy in Manorbier Ward – Clerk confirmed that the Electoral Services Manager, PCC, had now confirmed that no requests had been received to hold an election for the latest Casual Vacancy for Manorbier Ward. As with the existing two casual vacancies, Members agreed to revisit Co-option in February or March 2016.
198/15 
To consider an update on registration of Corner House land, Jameston. Clerk confirmed that County Cllr Kidney had provided a letter from his mother about some of the history of ownership. Cllr Hughes read out the letter. Clerk agreed to send to Red Kite Law LLP.           

199/15 
To consider an update on action in respect of Dog Fouling in MCC’s area, including at Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hughes, Cllr Terry Williams and Cllr Hine all reported that they had not seen any dogs in the play area. Cllr Terry Williams asked about the waste bin that was still in situ. Cllr Marcia Kidney said that she would ask County Cllr Kidney to arrange for the bin to be taken away, as previously agreed by Full Council. Clerk was asked to take this item off the next agenda.
200/15
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hall reported on the Bonfire Night held in Manorbier. Organisers were agreed as to the success of the event and confirmed that the following received funding from the sponsorship and admission to the event;

· New community centre  £ 1,000 
· Manorbier United Football Club  £ 500

· Junior football club  £ 150

· Manorbier School £350

· Manorbier School ducklings £100

Organisers had thanked MCC for its support toward the event and the contribution toward the insurance costs. MCC wished to congratulate organisers on the success of the event.

Cllr Hughes reported that he had collected and delivered three Christmas Trees from Mr R Horton and that these cost £250. An invoice had been given to the Clerk. Cllr Long proposed that this payment be made. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. Members thanked Cllr Hughes for all his work in this regard.  

Cllr Hughes also reported that the gate and bar at the entrance to Manorbier beach was still locked. Normally this would be unlocked between October and Easter. Members were not sure why this was still locked and so Cllr Hughes agreed to speak with Tim Jones, PCNPA, to find out why the bar was still locked.
Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next meeting of MCC would be held on Monday 11 January 2016 at 7.00pm. The meeting would discuss and agree the Annual Precept for 2016/17. Cllr Hughes wished all councillors and members of the public a merry Christmas. 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.20pm.
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